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Ilfracombe Coast 
July/August 2025 Newsletter 

www.ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk 

COMMITTEE NOTICE BOARD - KEEPING YOU INFORMED 

From the Chair 

Weõre well into the holiday season now, and I 
hope that you are able to make the most of it, 
weather permitting, of course! 

Iõve been finding out about a few outings and 
places to visit that might be of interest to you. 
First of all, a free event at Arlington Court. Itõs 
called River, Lake, River and looks at the 
changing wet landscape at Arlington. There will 
be a short presentation followed by a guided 
walk down to the lake to explore the changes 
taking place and the reasons behind them. This 
will run on two dates, the first, Saturday 5th 
July, from 9 am ð 11 am, and also on Wednesday 
9th July in the early evening. Refreshments will 
also be provided! 

Iõm sure that a lot of you will already be aware 
of the Ilfracombe Community Transport, and 
might even have made use of it to come to one 
of our events at Lee, but did you know that they also offer outings on selected Mondays? There 
are two up-coming: July 7th to Minehead, and August 18th to Lynton and Lynmouth. For both a door
-to-door service is offered, and the fare is only Ã7 for each. To book a place you need to either 
call into the office at 127 High Street, opposite Superdrug, or phone during office hours, which 
are: Monday and Wednesday 9am-12 noon, Tuesday, Thursday and Friday 11.30 am ð 2.30 pm. The 
phone number is *****, and itõs also worth keeping an eye on their website, www.ilfracombecta.org  
for future outings.  

Whilst thinking about the Community Bus going to our Lee events, there is another coming up in 
October, so save the date, Thursday 16th October. This time the theme is Flower Power and 
Hippies, so look out that cheesecloth and tie-dye, not forgetting flowers for your hair! More 
details will follow nearer the time. 

And donõt forget Sunday August 3rd at Ilfracombe Museum, with free entry from 11 am ð 3 pm, 
when we will be commemorating VE and VJ days. Cream teas will be served, donations welcome and 
there will be lots of interesting things to see and do, including a òbanana trailó that I will be 
organising! 

Wherever you go, and whatever you decide to do, I hope that you have a truly memorable and happy 
time. 

Jane Dendle 

We give the warmest of welcomes to new member:  Debbs Harding 



2 

Welfare Jane Lucas. ***** ***** 

Navigating our way around the ever growing health services can be frustrating and confusing, for 
those of us who have had to get to grips with technology. 

                                             

There are now a number of NHS online links which can help us navigate through the many 
different health systems. Here are just a few operated by our Royal Devon University Healthcare 
NHS Foundation Trust. 

MY HEALTH DEVON  is an online information link identifying local NHS service referrals and 
support and more including transport, waiting lists etc  

OUR FUTURE HEALTH is the UKõs largest research programme which any adult over the age of 
18 living in the UK can join. (Further comprehensive details on line)  

MY CARE is a comprehensive system where all you appointments, blood tests results, letters are 
recorded and notifications come through to your phone. You can sign up on line.         

Keep well keep safe.  

WELFARE SUPPORT 

NOT FORGOTTEN 

Roger Styles  d. 16 June 2025 aged 82 

Our art convenor Roger took a degree at Brighton Uni, 

where he became an avid Brighton football fan. 

After working in Barnstaple as HR manager he retired, 

painting being a major activity. 

He submitted paintings to the Art & Craft gallery on The 

Promenade. Later a group from the gallery including 

Roger joined the u3a Practical Art group. When  the need 

for a new convenor arose, Roger said that his old golfing 

partner Bob Hobson and he would jointly fulfil the role. 

Roger had to leave early this year owing to advancing 

cancer. 

Roger in his element in Berrynarbor Manor Hall. 
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Ilfracombe Coast u3a Organising Committee contact details 

Name Position Contact Email 

Jane Dendle Chair & Community link ***** ***** 

Julian Tippett Vice Chair ***** ***** 

Jo Rosvall Secretary ***** info@ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk 

Janet Keiff Treasurer ***** treasurer@ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk 

Jane Lucas Welfare / Events ***** ***** 

Steve Hawes Membership Secretary ***** membership@ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk 

Bryan Cath Website, IT & Publicity ***** ***** 

Ley Holloway Tech support ***** ***** 

Jackie Gough Convener Liaison ***** ***** 

Jan Purdy Planning Support ***** ***** 

CONVENER LIAISON - JACKIE GOUGH 

Thank you so much to all of the conveners for their time and effort in providing the amazing 
array of sessions, itõs great that you give up your time and provide your expertise for everyone 
to benefit. Some groups have now stopped for the summer and will restart in September. 

As always, I would like to ask if anyone has any skills they could share as a convener of a group 
or help run a group as part of a steering committee please contact me and I can support you in 

doing this. 

NEW GROUP 

Jacky Smith has come forward to convene a new 
discussion group and I would like to take the 
opportunity to say thank you to her for this. If you 
would like to join this group, please contact Jacky 

directly on *****. 

 

DO YOU PLAY AN INSTRUMENT? 

If you play an instrument, would you like to practice 
with others from the u3a. We are looking at the 
possibility of setting up a music group where you can 
have a bit of fun and play together. Initially if you have 
and play an instrument, we would like to invite you to 
meet at Wetherspoons on 23rd September at 2pm to 
discuss how we might take this forward. If you would 
like to come along, please contact Jackie Gough at 
***** or by phone ***** so that we are aware of 
numbers.  
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SYLVIA, JACKIE AND JANE   

invite you to save the date  

THURSDAY 16
TH
 OCTOBER 

ñTHOSE WERE THE DAYSò 

 

  LEE HALL.  12.30 ï 4pm  

u3a EVENT ð FLOWER POWER 

OPTIONAL HIPPIE WEAR 

BUFFET, MUSIC, GAMES, RAFFLE 

 

Further information to be in September newsletter 

MINIBUSES FUNDED BY ILFRACOMBE COAST u3a. 
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Ilfracombe Coast u3a 

Our website:  https://www.ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk/ 

Registered Charity 1027348   Any cheques payable to Ilfracombe Coast u3a.    

BACs account Ilfracombe Coast u3a, sort code 82-11-07, account number 10576743 

Recently updated, our Policies and Guidance and Data Protection documents 

are available on our website.  

For a printed copy of the newsletter, please contact Bryan Cath ***** 

newsletter@ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk 

THE HISTORY AND FUTURE OF THE LAKE AT ARLINGTON 

River - Lake - River 

A community event is being held at Arlington Court (NT) with a talk and walk to discover the history 
and the future of the ôoldõ Lake at Arlington. 

You are invited to come along to this event, on Saturday 5th of July starting at 9.00am until 
11.00am 

This event is free and will take place at the Education Barn at Home Farm. (with free breakfast 
pastries and hot drinks) or alternatively, on Wednesday 9th July at 6.30pm (with sandwiches, mini 
cakes and hot drinks). 

Both events will have a social start, followed by a short presentation and then a group walk and talk 
to the lake, led by the Lake Project Manager, Rachel. The walk is a gentle descent to the lake, 
returning at your own pace, about 1 mile overall. 

You will need to book your place on the Arlington Court website. This link will take you straight to the 
relevant booking page on the NT website ñ https://bit.ly/lake-visit (type this into your browser). 

(please contact me if you want further information, I will be attending on the 5th, so may see you 
there, Jo Rosvall) 

mailto:newsletter@ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk
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COME TO OUR COFFEE MORNING! 

 

Did someone say coffee and cake ??? Yes we did!!   

Our next Coffee Morning Friday July 25th (4th Friday) 

Pip ônõ Jims Community Centre, St James Place               

10.15 until 12.00  

Cost Ã3  Coffee/Tea and Cake or Savoury   
 

Park in the Church car park from 10.00 and pay for 2 hours to the 
Church volunteer, including Blue Badge holders.  

Joan Broxholme ***** Fran Barnett ***** 

As usual there will be the warmest of welcomes to you and your guests,  

along with delicious refreshments. 
We look forward to seeing you there  

At our July coffee morning we shall escape to Italy along the medieval footpaths by Amalfi, 
Sorrento and Capri, led by Julian Tippett who researched the walking guidebook for the area. 
Relax and just imagine you are climbing all those steps and admiring the heavenly views. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

On the Path of the Gods 

There will be NO COFFEE MORNING IN AUGUST as that is when we give our RUG   team of 
helpers who lay out the room, unload and load cars, man the car park, work in   the kitchen and 
on coffee and cake tables, the Committee Members who run the desks, raffle, newsletters and 
tech, as well as our cake makers, they who man the hoover, do the laundry and the shopping, a 
very well deserved break and our gratitude.     

 

Continued on page 7 
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The May Coffee Morning 

There were fewer people attending the Coffee Morning in May than in the previous two months, 
but it was still a good turn out, with plenty of delicious cakes and yummy cheese scones for us to 
enjoy. The helpers had to be particularly quick and efficient because the key to the room where 
the tables are stored had to be located first. Once this was done everything was ready in double-
quick time. Many thanks to all those who helped make everything run smoothly and enjoyably. 

Our speaker was Steve Cottrell, a volunteer with the Devon Free Wheelers. I often see òBlood 
Bikesó when Iõm out and about, and now, thanks to Steve, I know a lot more about them. The service 
was started in 2009 by an individual who had witnessed a similar scheme working in Ireland. They 
offer a free service, which saves Devon NHS about a quarter of a million pounds a year, and 
transport anything medical except human organs. They will collect blood and tissue samples to be 
taken for testing, offer a donor breast milk service and keep the air ambulance depots topped up 
with blood and plasma supplies. 

It is run by volunteers: riders, drivers, controllers and office personnel. The riders all have to be 
over 25, and hold an Advanced Rider Certificate. They have a fleet of ten bikes, and several cars 
and are on call 24/7. Unsurprisingly, to keep it all going, fund raising is imperative. They do 
collections in supermarkets and at fetes throughout the county, and also have a charity shop in 
East  Devon. Iõm pleased to say that we were able to give them a good donation at the Coffee 
Morning. Steve suggested that we, as individuals, might like to follow and like them on Facebook. It 
is certainly a most worthy cause. 

Jane Dendle.  

 

28ò May 2025 

Dear Joan 

May I take this opportunity to thank you for your generous group donation of Ã50.00 and a further 
Ã117.11 collected during our talk and donated to Devon Freewheelers. Steve enjoyed his time with 
the Ilfracombe Coast u3a Group, thank you for inviting us. 

Your generosity and support are very much appreciated and will enable us to continue to provide 
the free blood bike service across the county of Devon.  We are always extremely grateful to you, 
your family, friends, schools, and places of employment for supporting Devon Freewheelers, as 
without your help the charity would not be able to survive. 

Should you require any further information, please do not hesitate to contact us via our website 
www.devonfreewheelers.org.uk or our office number 0300 800 0105, an answerphone is available 
for you to leave a message should we be out of the office. 

 
Kind regards. 

 

 

Vikki Finney, Admin Co Ordinator Devon Freewheelers EVS 

Continued from page 6 

http://www.devonfreewheelers.org.uk/
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QUIZ TIME 

Our thanks, as ever, to Betty Williams for compiling our quiz. Answers on page 14 

  1. June 24th is known as which Quarter Day? 

  2. Which country won this yearõs Eurovision Song Contest? 

  3. In May 2025, Robert Prevost was elected as what? 

  4. Which American criminal was known as Scar Face? 

  5. Which body of water separates Anglesey from mainland Wales? 

  6. Miss Havisham is a character in which of Dickensõ works? 

  7. A Snellen Chart is used to test what? 

  8. Where is one likely to see birds of the alcidae family? 

  9. Which leading tennis player recently gave the Pope a racquet? 

10. òCarpusó is the medical term for what? 

11. Which is the most common wild flower in the UK? 

12. The annual race down Cooperõs Hill in Gloucestershire is in pursuit of what? 

13. Which is Britainõs oldest royal residence? 

14. Creatures said to be carpophagous eat what? 

15. Musically, how many space are there in a stave?  

16. Shakespeareõs Cymbeline was King of where? 

17. A galiot is what:   (a) a small boat?  (b) an aromatic plant?  (c) a decorative braiding? 

18. Typically, on weekdays, national bus passes may be used between what times? 

19. Renowned for gambling and nightlife, Las Vegas is in which American State? 

20. What colour are the seats in the House of Commons? 

INTEREST GROUPS/EVENTS TIMETABLE - JULY/AUGUST 2025 

Please go to page 22, to view the Events Timetable. 
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THOUGHT OF THE MONTH  ╖╖  IN VERSE 

NOW AND THEN 

  

July, August, height of summer, 

Sunny days and balmy nights 

Memories of childhood outings, 

Seeing unfamiliar sights. 

  

Holidays on golden beaches, 

Searching rock pools to find crabs, 

Sea anemones and blennies, 

Refreshed by treats of sherbet dabs, 

  

Maybe now and then an ice cream 

Dripping down a bathing suit 

That sometimes stretched when in  
the water, 

Making me look less than cute. 

  

It seemed the weather then was drier 

In those glorious summer days. 

But maybe passing time has covered 

Rainy spells in a rosy haze. 

  

But Iõm retired, there is no reason 

Not to do those things again, 

Be a kid for the summer season, 

Neatly joining now and then. 

  

Katie Mallett É 2025 

AI generated picture 

Person 1: What is the 

difference between 

apathy and ignorance?  

Person 2: Stop bothering 

me. I donõt know and I 

donõt care. 
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ILFRACOMBE U3A INTEREST GROUPS 

ARCHIVE ILFRACOMBE (AI)  Convener: Jane Dendle    

Tel: ***** 

Ilfracombe Museum  4th Thursday or 4th Friday 1.45 ð 3.45   

Ã1 towards refreshments  

There are no meetings now until September 26th and 27th.  

The following reports have been written by our industrious conveners to keep our 

members informed of what their group has done and will be doing in the following 

month. If you like what you read and would like to join in any of the groups, the 

contact details are at the beginning of each Interest Group. Some groups may have a 

waiting-list, but generally they will welcome you with open arms. 

COMPUTER SKILLS Convener: Bryan Cath Tel: ***** 

Ilfracombe Library  
on 2nd and 4th Tuesdays, 2.00 - 3.30pm 
Ã3 a session 

We had our first meeting at our new venue at Ilfracombe 

Library. A few members turned up and we discussed using 

their browsers and the pitfalls one needs to be aware of 

and the best way to get accurate results. We also went 

over problems they were experiencing and we wandered 

into moving photos from a mobile to their laptops. It was 

a productive and enjoyable session. 

We will be having a break over July and August, starting up again on 9th and 23rd September.  

If any members want to join our group in September and we get enough interest, we could start 

again from the beginning, otherwise we might do some special interest ones using ideas from our 

current members. Please phone me if you would like to join us, telephone number above. 

Continued on page 11 

PROPOSED NEW DISCUSSION GROUP Convener: Jacky Smith  

Tel: ***** So far there has been interest from four members for this 
proposed group, I think that at least six people are needed to make it 

viable. Please contact me if you would like to take part. 
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CRAFT  Convener: Ley Holloway Tel: ***** Mob: ***** 

Email: ***** 1st and 3rd Tuesday 2 - 4pm  Brookdale Church Hall - if possible we ask 
people to arrive about 10 minutes early to help set out tables and chairs. 
Contribution of Ã3 unless numbers are low. 

There are no meetings now until 2nd and 16th September. 

Continued from page 10 

Smartphones are now the main target for scammers 

Itõs become so troublesome owning a phone. Malicious texts pose 

as package delivery notifications, phishing emails impersonate 

trusted brands, and unknown calls hide extortion attempts, 

virtual kidnapping schemes, or AI threats.  

A Malwarebytes report (PDF, 469KB, June 2025) is downloadable 

from our website www.ilfracombecoastu3a.co.uk/useful-links. 

It reveals the onslaught of mobile scams that everyday people 

face simply for being online, along with their dangerous 

consequences. Please take a look ñ better to be safe than sorry. 

PLEASE NOTE: Be particularly wary of clicking links in emails or messages. If you do, note the 

website address that it has taken you to for spelling mistakes. Booking.com has been compromised, 

so be especially careful if booking a holiday through this site. Contact the hotel direct or type in the 

website address of the business into your browser yourself, so you can be more sure that you are in 

the right place.  

SAVE ALL YOUR CONTACTS ON YOUR MOBILE AND LANDLINE 

If you havenõt already, save ALL your contacts on ALL your phones. It is very easy to do on a mobile 

but you need caller-display on your landline phone to do this. Then, when the phone rings you know 

who is calling. If your phone does not recognise the number, then be very wary of answering it. They 

can always leave a message or email if they are genuine. 

Bryan Cath 

PS I am telling you all this to safeguard you, not to scare you. 

FAMILY HISTORY  Convener: Joan Broxholme Tel: ***** 

4th Monday 2-4pm at Ilfracombe Library.  

We have an increase to Ã3.00. Includes refreshments. 

Due to changes in the library and increased costs, we will be going back to one meeting a month. 

Come and discover your family history, you might find something interesting. 

The next meetings will be July 28th. No meeting in August. 

At the moment there are two places available. If anyone is interested in trying out our happy 

group, please contact me on ***** or ***** 
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FRENCH CONVERSATION   Convener: Jo Rosvall   Tel: ***** 

2.15pm until 4.15pm in Combe Martin. 2 groups on alternate Wednesdays 

Please contact Jo about future availability to join.  Ã1 

Our French Conversation Group provides an opportunity to practise speaking French in a friendly and 
supportive group. The aim is to have fun while improving our spoken French. Two groups take place 
fortnightly, in my home. Members will be allocated to one of the groups based on their experience of 
learning French. 

We cover a wide range of topics, enjoying the chance to celebrate different aspects of French life, 
such as French food and drink, the different regions, French art, music and even television 
programmes. 

As well as conversation we take part in activities such as games, quizzes and puzzles. 

The group will continue sessions until the end of July when we will stop for our summer break. 
Members will be notified about dates for starting up again. 

MAHJONG -  Convener: Mary Matson  

Tel: ***** Email: ***** 

At Woolscott Barton, Berrynarbor  

1st and 3rd Friday each month, 10.30am - 1pm  

The mahjong group continues to meet on the 1st & 3rd Fridays of the month.  

Numbers fluctuate so new members are welcome. 

July dates are the 4th & 18th. We are likely to meet in August. 

ITALIAN CONVERSATION    Coordinator: Julian Tippett ***** 

1st and 3rd Wednesday 3pm at 6 Croftswood Villas. 

We meet for conversation and to improve language knowledge and fluency. In doing so we learn more 
of this lovely country and its culture.  

Dates: July 2nd and 16th and August 6th and 20th 

MODERN BOARD GAMES   Convener: Penny Kitching Tel: ***** 

***** 2nd Tuesday, 1.30 ð 4 pm approx.  

Board Games Caf® òDice and a Sliceó, 6 Belgrave Promenade, Ilfracombe  

Cost Ã2.50 including use of a wide selection of games and tea or coffee. 

A Small group met at Dice and a Slice and played a variety of quick light 
games. Heckmeck and Point salad were the favourites.  

The July meet up is on the 8th then no meeting in August. 

Restart on September 9th. 

Hope you have a great summer. 
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MOTO group ð Members On Their Own    Convener: Pat Martin (the Combe 

Martin one!)   Tel: ***** Mob: ***** 

Email:  ***** 

Specifically, to facilitate opportunities for socialising for Members On Their Own, this group 
operates mainly, but not exclusively, using the WhatsApp on your smartphone. Help is available with 
downloading and using WhatsApp if required. We are a super friendly and supportive group of single 
and widowed guys and gals, and members who like to go out sometimes without their ôother halfõ or 
have different interests. 

I hope you all have been making the most of this lovely weather. 

MOTO have had yet another busy 

month. 

Events this month have included a 

lovely lunch at Saunton Golf Club, 

thanks to Bill. Another group went 

to Lynton Cinema to see The Salt 

Path, with mixed reviews.  The 

ôMoules and Fritesõ evening at The 

Lime Kiln was a fully booked success, 

thanks to Jo R. Many of us would 

love to go again! Over 30 of us went 

on the amazing Waverley Boat trip from Ilfracombe 

along the coast. Rave reviews from all who went. Luck was on our side with the weather. 

Perhaps another trip to repeat next year? Thanks Angela for organising this. A couple of members 

joined up to see ôThe Final Reckoningõ at Ilfracombe Cinema. Thanks Linda for arranging that. 

Three members have booked a Danube River Cruise for October. If anyone else wants to join them 

then see the events WhatsApp or chat with Barbara Eales for more info.  

I had a knee replacement on 28th May, so I hope all the lovely members will continue to arrange 

events in my absence, and continue to meet up at new events. 

Keep checking the groupõs outings on the MOTO events WhatsApp, as we try to add events regularly. 

Please also try to keep chit chat on the Chat group or to members individually, by clicking on their 

name in the group. Please only use the EVENTS WhatsApp group for EVENTS. Some members are 

struggling to find the actual events within a stream of chat, when the wrong group is used. Thank you. 

If any of you fancy company to go anywhere at all, please also arrange this via our MOTO WhatsApp 

pages. 

Letõs come up with ideas. Short notice plans are always very welcome. Walks, Cinema, Theatre, Cream 

Teas, or whatever you want to do with company. Events are fun with 2 or 22 so get thinking. Hope to 

see you all again soon when I am recovered. 

Pat Martin x 

The Lime Kiln  
The Waverley 
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THE MUNCH BUNCH  Contact: Jo Rosvall ***** 

Steering group: Barbara Eales, Maureen Lowe, Phil Marsden 

Times and costs vary depending on the venue 

We are a friendly group offering the opportunity to meet up with others to enjoy a meal together, in 

good company. Our meals will take place, sometimes on Sundays, sometimes on weekdays to provide a 

variety of venues. You will be able to find details of each meal in our monthly newsletter or via our 

WhatsApp group, which was set up to make it easy for members to book a place, or to find 

information about our outings. You will be able to book a place by phone, email, or on our easy-to-use 

WhatsApp. So do come and join us, you will be made very welcome.  

June was sunny, rainy and windy, often all in one day. On one of those wet and windy days we had a 

wonderful lunch at SQ in Braunton. A large menu to suit all tastes and reasonable priced.  

Then on Sunday 20th July, 12 for 12.30 we are going to The Kentisbury Grange, EX31 4NLT. The 

new menu (which we are waiting for) will be posted on the WhatsApp Munch Bunch Group and then we 

will need your menu choice by the 16th July. We have to pre-order and therefore all pre-orders 

must be paid for if you donõt make it on the day.  

We are having a rest in August but will be back again in September.  

Bookings can be made, as usual, through our Munch Bunch App, or by telephone to Maureen Lowe on 

*****, or by email to Jo Rosvall (*****) Please let us know if you have a food allergy.  

1. Midsummer Day;   2. Austria;   3. Pope;   4. Al Capone;   5. The Menai Strait;   6. òGreat 

Expectationsó;   7. Eyesight;   8. At sea/coastal areas;   9. Jannick Sinner;   10. Wrist;   11. Common 

Daisy;   12. A Double Gloucester Cheese;   13. Windsor Castle;   14. Fruit;   15. Four;   16. Britain;   17. 

Small Boat;   18. 09.30h and 23.00h;   19. Nevada;   20. Green. 

QUIZ ANSWERS 
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NATURAL WORLD   Contact: Jo Rosvall 882787 Email: ***** 

Steering Group contacts: Andy Forgan ***** 
Normally 3rd Monday 2.00 but location varies.  

Indoor meetings at Brookdale 2-4  Contribution Ã3 

Our May outing was a glorious wildflower walk aimed at teaching our members the basics of plant 

identification. We were very ably led by Joe Newberry of the North Devon National Landscape. Our 

walk took us through the lovely fields and meadows of Crackalands Farm where a regenerative 

agriculture project is currently underway. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                            

Lesson in Botany                            Our Botanist           The structure of flowers 

In June we were treated to an Insect Safari at Braunton Burrows. Jamie Owen from the Finding 

Natures Footprints project shared his energetic enthusiasm for insects of all shapes and sizes. He 

showed us how to gently net flying insects and briefly capture them for identification before releasing 

them back into their habitat. He was hugely excited to find a Vestal Cuckoo Bumblebee which lives by 

ousting the queen and taking over the nest of a Buff Tailed Bumblebee. As always we were amazed at 

the huge variety of wildflowers and grasses on the Burrows. 

 

 

 

 

  

Vestal Cuckoo 

Bumblebee             Lesson in Entomology                               Emperor Dragonfly   

Our 21st July outing is to see regenerative agriculture in practice. It is open to non-members of 

the Natural World group. Anne May, our highly professional farm guide, will lead a gentle paced walk 

around the family-run farm near Woody Bay discussing en-route how they farm alongside nature. We 

will visit the pasture-grazed native breed pigs and see rotational grazing in practice which provides the 

pigs with fresh grazing, a diversity of plants to eat, and protects the soil. We will see the cows and 

sheep grazing and moving together and discuss how the grazing is managed to promote soil health. We 

will discuss the benefits of trees on farms and enjoy the sea views. 

Home-grown marbled beef, native breed pork and grass fed lamb will be available for sale afterwards, 

cash or card taken.           Continued on page 16 
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NOVEL READERS   Convener: Betty Williams Tel: ***** 

3rd Tuesday 2.30pm at òBrendonó, Combe Martin, unless notified otherwise.  

Ã1 towards refreshments and an annual charge (around Ã10) for the loan of books. 

Steve Hawes 

Continued from page 15 

Our walk will include rough lumpy ground, steep slopes and livestock. No dogs please. 

More details for members on the WhatsApp group. Non-members wishing to come please contact 

Jo Rosvall, *****, email: ***** 

In August we will be having our annual membersõ wildlife walk and picnic at West Challacombe. 

More details to follow on WhatsApp. 

Anne Tylerõs òVinegar Girló, which we discussed in May, failed to stimulate the palate so we were 
hopeful that our next novel, Sarah Winmanõs òTin Manó, would contain something more to our 
taste. For the majority of the Group it did but for a few it proved unsatisfying, although the 
authorõs evocative prose is never questioned.   

To while away the hopefully sun-drenched days until our next meeting we have Robert Harrisõs 
òThe Second Sleepó. That meeting will be on 15th July BUT NOT AT THE USUAL VENUE for 
Maggie and Andy have kindly offered to play host at their home in Combe Martin. I am so 
appreciative of their kindness in doing this for me.   

For our August meeting, however, we will be back under the green roof of òBrendonó and that will 
be on the 19th. 
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OUT TO LUNCH (formerly the Away Sunday (and other days) Lunch Group) 

Conveners: Fran Barnett. Tel: ***** ***** 

Steve Hawes Mob: ***** 

3rd or 4th Sunday, 12.00 for 12.30.  Cost: cost of the meal. This group is full. 

We had a super lunch, as ever, at the Imperial last month ð what a happy time!                        

Our lunch this month is on Sunday 27th July.  As half expected, the refurb on the Barnstaple 
Hotel is going to take longer than planned which means that we have had to find a different venue.  

Iõm sure you will be delighted to hear that we have booked the Commodore Hotel at Instow, 
address Marine Parade, Instow, GB EX39 4JN, 12 for 12.30, recommended by Julian and 
Steve, with excellent online reviews.  Phone for dietary needs *****. 

There is plenty of parking and a fabulous view over the estuary from the Hotel. 

We have been asked to pre-order, so Iõll have menus available at our June lunch, and will send by 
email. 

Please let me know in good time, and at the latest by July 16th, if you would like to join us. It is also 
helpful if you let me know that you canõt make it ð to keep our good relationship with the venues it is 
important if our numbers vary from the number we have booked that we let them know as soon as 
possible. 

On Thursday August 28th, we meet at the Chinese restaurant, Fullam, 18 Tuly Street, 
Barnstaple, EX31 1DH, once again 12 for 12.30. Another favourite venue! Fullam have asked us 
for a deposit per head for a large group, which so far I have resisted. However, I have promised to 
keep them updated as to our numbers, so please let me know your availability as soon as you can.  

Parking is in the Cattle Market Car Park, opposite the restaurant.   

Future dates for your diary, 

September 28th Sunday  Pyne Arms, East Down 

October 26th Sunday  New Inn, Goodleigh. Please make a note of this date as this venue with a 
varied and delicious menu opens especially for us (we need 20 to go ahead). 

November 23rd  Royal Inn, Bideford  
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PHOTOGRAPHY - ôSNAPPERS & SNACKERSõ 

Convener: Steve Hawes Mobile: ***** 

4th Tuesday 10.30-12.30 followed by nearby (optional) refreshments. 

Snappers & Snackers is all about gently 

exploring and enjoying this fabulous area, plus a 

little exercise, plenty of banter, laughter, and 

cake!  We've even been known to snap a photo 

or two in the process!  We try different types 

of photography, and help is always available re 

any aspects of photography, equipment, and 

editing.  All ability levels and all cameras are 

welcome. 

Last month we visited Tapeley Park Gardens, 

just a few of us after a last minute change of 

day due to appalling weather  -  and what a cracking place it is!  There's a beautiful classic walled 

garden, a lake walk and a stunning viewpoint overlooking Appledore. All the staff were incredibly 

welcoming and lunch on the lawn (outside their tearoom) was fresh, healthy, and delicious!  Some 

of the group also sailed on the Waverley on June 11, a glorious blast from the past with stunning 

weather, what an absolute treat! 

2025  Outings ..... 

JUL    THURSDAY 24 Marwood Hill Gardens   Their Caf® 

AUG    Tuesday 26    Saunton Golf Club & Dunes  Golf Club Breakfast 
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PRACTICAL ART  Conveners: Robert Hobson  Tel: ***** 

Catherine Fenton Tel ***** 

Manor Hall, Berrynarbor on Wednesdays 11.00 till 13.00 Ã2 a session. Free parking 
at the Manor Hall or village shop. Refreshments provided. 

Every Wednesday through the summer. 

Painting and drawing activities are a great way to relax! Pick up 
those paintbrushes and pencils and join us for 2 hours of 
creativity - Wednesday mornings, 11 am-1 pm.  

Just beginning or a competent artist - all are welcome! 

Our friendly group meets at Berrynarbor Manor Hall  Ã2 per 
session 

Do come and join us, we welcome new members. 

For more information contact Robert Hobson Tel: ***** 

FOR JULY we revisit Braunton 
Burrows to enjoy the flowers ñ 
orchids and swathes of blue 
Vipers Bugloss should be on 
show. For a short stretch we 
walk along the beach towards 
Saunton. Level-ish walking with 
one or two steep bits, some of 
the way on sand. 

Date: 11th July 

Meet: Sandy Lane car park, pay 
Ã2.50 at kiosk. 

Length: 3.7 miles 

Leader: Wal Daw 

Optional lunch: Decide on day 

IN AUGUST it has to be heather time. Drew 
Lourey will lead us on a walk that takes in Holdstone Down which should be magnificent. Rather hilly. 

Date: 8th August 

Meet: Car park on left where the Hunters Inn road turns right for its descent and a minor road goes 
ahead to Trentishoe. 

Length: 3.7 miles 

Leader: Drew Lourey 

Optional lunch: Waytown Cafe  

RAMBLERS   Convener: Julian Tippett Tel: ***** 2nd Friday 10.30am 

All members can take part just by turning up at the meeting point.  
Queries to me, Julian  

The party in August a few years ago on the way up to Holdstone Down. 


